

Dear Parents,

     This promises to be an exciting and rewarding year for all of us.  We have many plans for the year, and we know that we will enjoy learning together with your child.  We have put together information which we feel will be helpful to you during the year.  Please let us know if you have any questions concerning your child at any time.  We always value your input.   It is important that, as parents and teachers, we work as a team in your child’s education.  If you need to reach us, please feel free to:

1.  Send a note with your child.

2. Call the office and leave a message - (299-4415 x2900).  If it is a message that needs to be delivered before school is out, please ask that the message be hand delivered.

3.  E-mail us.  This is probably the best way to communicate during the school day (unless it is an emergency).  We will reply as quickly as possible by responding within 24-36 hours.  If you have an urgent concern, please refer to #2. 

Kelsey Bender (Science and Math)                Kelly Jeffries (Language Arts and Social Studies)

      kelsey.bender@jenksps.org                                 kelly.jeffries@jenksps.org
GOAL
     Our overall goal this year is for your children to learn to view themselves as problem solvers, valuable team members and scholars.  Through research projects, journal keeping, and using critical thinking skills, your child will learn to take responsibility for their own learning. 
CURRICULUM
MATH
     Welcome to Everyday Mathematics!  Our focus this year will be on number sense, operations and computation, patterns, functions & algebra, data & chance, measurement & reference frames, and geometry.  As we begin each unit, a “Family Letter” will be sent home explaining the concepts and vocabulary that will be covered in that unit. 
Each child will keep a math portfolio containing all of his/her math work.  Homework is an extremely important learning tool in math and your nightly support is greatly appreciated!  Multiplication fact MUST be mastered to insure that your child can focus on the concepts being explored in class.  

Grades given in Mathematics will be:

“A” – 90-100%

“B” – 80-89%

“C” – 70-79%

“N” – below 70%
SCIENCE
     Our science curriculum is an inquiry based, hands-on science program.  It is designed to provide students stimulating experiences in technology and the life, earth, and physical sciences.  An emphasis is placed on scientific concepts and skills, as well as scientific attitudes and habits of mind.  The specific scientific inquiries we will be investigating in fifth grade will be:

· Food Chemistry – In food Chemistry, students will explore basic concepts related to food and nutrition.  They will set up their own classroom laboratory performing physical and chemical tests to identify the presence of starch, glucose, fats, and proteins in common foods.  All tests and experiments produce results that require interpretation.  Through readings and activities, students discover how proteins, fats, and carbohydrate, as well as vitamins are related to good health.  They will also learn how to read, analyze, and interpret food labels.
· Ecosystems – Students will create an extensive ecosystem in this unit.  Students will begin Ecosystems by setting up a terrarium in which they grow grass, mustard, and alfalfa plants.  Then they add crickets and isopods.  They will also set up an aquarium into which they introduce snails, guppies, elodea, algae, and duckweed.  By connecting the terrarium and aquarium, students are able to observe the relationship between the two environments and the organisms living within them.  

**Please send clear 2 liter pop bottles (labels removed) for our Ecosystems’ unit 
· Floating and Sinking – In this unit, the students will investigate the phenomenon of buoyancy.  They begin by making a spring scale with which they weigh various objects.  They make clay boats, test their boats’ buoyancy, and discover useful and astounding information that affects buoyancy.  Students are then challenged to design a boat that has a certain loading capacity.

· Other Units that may be covered – Space, Ocean Environments, World Biomes, Conservation

LANGUAGE ARTS
Reading:
· We want our students to be lifelong readers with positive attitude toward literacy.  In order to create a love for reading that will last a lifetime, Reading Strategies will be implemented to ensure students have the necessary tools for reading.  These strategies will be taught throughout the year using a variety of texts.  
Fifth-grade Reading Strategies:

*Sensory Imager/Visualization
*Monitor Comprehension
*Activate and Connect with Background Knowledge (schema)
*Ask Questions
*Infer Meaning

*Determine Importance
*Summarize and Synthesize
*Fix-up strategies

· Students need to read 20 minutes each evening on Monday – Thursday and at least once each weekend.  They will be required to keep an updated reading log of at home reading.  Parents will need to confirm their child’s reading by signing the log.

· Students will be given silent reading time (DEAR) each day to help build positive reading skills.  This time does not count toward at home reading.

· Read Aloud time will be provided in their homeroom class.  We encourage you to continue reading with your child.  They will gain so much!

· Novel Studies/Book Clubs will be held throughout the year.  Genres focused on during the 5th grade year include realistic fiction, historical fiction, and science fiction.  Many novel studies will correlate to social studies units.  Reading strategies will be covered with these books as well as with the use of nonfiction articles.
Writing:
     Through the use of a Writer’s Notebook, our students will build on grammar, usage, and writing style in a Writer’s Workshop setting.  I’m so excited to begin establishing a Writer’s Notebook with your child!  Within this notebook, your child will compose, revise, and experiment with mechanics and the writing process.  They will be exposed to exemplary writing pieces from favorite authors, and then begin imitating these styles within their own writing.

Fifth-Grade Writing Pieces:

· Personal Narrative

· Descriptive Writing

· Expository Report Writing (5 paragraph essay)

· Friendly/Business Letters

· Persuasive Writing

· Story Writing

· Poetry

· Summaries

Vocabulary/Spelling:
     Students will have the opportunity to increase their knowledge of words through an immersion of rich vocabulary.  Prefixes, Suffixes, Root words, Synonyms, Antonyms, Homonyms, and words found to be unique, unknown or unusual will be studied.  There will be a vocabulary list and daily homework for each vocabulary unit.  There will also be a test every Friday.  Vocabulary instruction will occur through the reading of a variety of literature, and through language arts and social studies writing and reading activities.  There will not be a weekly Spelling list or test.  Spelling will be graded within their writing pieces.
SOCIAL STUDIES

     Our social studies curriculum is The United States Making a New Nation and is divided into the following units:

· Native Americans and Their Land

· Explorers

· Colonial America

· Declaration of Independence

· Revolutionary War

· Constitution/Bill of Rights
· Westward Expansion

· Geography


We have implemented a wonderful assessment tool for 5th graders at WI.  All students will be given a pretest before the unit is taught, a mid test halfway through and then a post test when the unit is completed.  This information will provide me with vital and valuable data and feedback on how the class and/or an individual student is doing.  Each child will keep their tests in a portfolio which you may view at any time.  
SPANISH

     Our classes will have Spanish instruction once a week during the second semester by a certified Spanish teacher, Mrs. Salamat. The students may have homework once a week for Spanish.  Please check agenda for Spanish assignments. 
TECHNOLOGY
     Technology is incorporated into each subject area.  The students will participate in various types of multi-media activities, such as Internet Searches in social studies and science, Power Point Presentations, and using a word processor program. The use of the SMART Board will be used in the classroom by teachers and students.
AGENDAS
     Students will be given time during each class period to copy down their daily assignments and any homework in their agendas.  They will also be reminded to write down any important dates for projects, tests, parent meetings or other pertinent information.  Please check your child’s agenda on a daily basis so that you will have a better understanding of their schedule and assignments. As teachers, we may write notes to you also. It is the responsibility of the students to copy their assignments from the board.


Agendas will also be a place students will record their DHT (designated homework time) activities for each evening.  

HOMEWORK

     Please check your child’s agenda each night, as each day’s homework should always be listed.  Homework is important for three reasons: 1. Practice 2. Prepare 3. Enrich.  While we respect your family time and encourage outside activities; we also believe that establishing a time to study each evening will help your child in the long run.  All 5th grade students are expected to devote 50 minutes each evening to school.  We refer to this as Designated Homework Time.  20 minutes will be devoted to reading with the remaining 30 minutes split between Science, Social Studies, and Math.  Students will receive a DHT Menu of activities and tasks to choose from when they do not have a test to study for or class work to complete.  This will be taped to the inside of their agenda for quick reference.  Please support us in making sure that your child treats homework as a priority.  
GRADES
     Letter grades will be assigned in the boxes above each subject area on the report card.  Categories under each subject will indicate the student’s progress using a 3, 2, or 1.

 
A  90 – 100%



3 = consistently successful

B  80 – 89%



2 = progressing

C  70 – 79%



1 = area of concern

D  60 – 69%   **Below a 70% in Math will be indicated by an N on the report card**


F  59% and below

            “N”- Not Meeting the Standard / for work below 70%
PROGRESS REPORTS
     All students will receive a progress report during the first nine weeks.  After that time, they will only be sent if a significant change has been noted or if their average is below 70%.  Progress reports are sent home during the middle of each nine weeks.

DISCIPLINE PLAN
     West Intermediate has adopted a plan that calls for responsible, respectful, and reliable behavior.  Of course, we strive to work out difficulties within our classroom; however the following steps may be taken according to JPS West Intermediate policy:

1. Noon Reflection

a. Issued for repetitive inappropriate student behaviors

b. Only 3 Noon Reflections will be allowed before attending Work Detail

c. Designed to be a problem solving opportunity for students to reflect on their inappropriate action

d. Will occur in the first 20 minutes of  their lunch/ recess time

2. Work Detail

a. Assigned by the principal after 3 completed Noon Reflections 


b. Assigned by the principal automatically for severe infractions

3.    In and Out of School Suspension



*Please see handbook


IMPORTANT REMINDERS
*Agendas should be brought home nightly for your viewing of what your child accomplished for the day.  Many reminders and important events will be written in the agenda.

*Folders will be sent home every Thursday. Please return the empty folder with your child on Friday. Many important papers and announcements will be in this folder.

*School begins at 7:50 and ends at 2:30.  

*Recess/Lunch is from 11:00-11:40.  
*Tardy Slips-Parents must fill out a tardy slip for their child in the office if they arrive to school after 7:50 A.M.  Students are allowed only 3 unexcused tardies then a letter will be sent home.

*Students may not arrive at school before 7:30 A.M.  Students arriving before 7:30 A.M. must go to Before School Care and there will be a charge.
*Art, music, or PE Students will attend one special each day.  Athletic shoes are required on days students have PE.  

*Free and Reduced lunch applications are available in the office.

     As you can see, we have a lot to cover this year.  Fifth grade is such an exciting time with lots of expectations for growth.   By working as a teacher/parent team, we hope your children are more responsible, respectful, reliable and resourceful at the end of the school year.  We are looking forward to a wonderful and rewarding school year. Thank you for sharing your children with us at West Intermediate.
Sincerely,
Kelly Jeffries




Kelsey Bender

918-299-4415 x2947          


918-299-4415  x2946                                 
                
